

















HOW’S SHE GONNA MAKE IT
DOWN ON THE BAYOU

AFTER SHE’S SEEN AALL?

Most librarians would be proud to announce to their family and friends that they had been asked to run for the presidency
of aprofessional association. Nevertheless, back around Christmastime in 1995 when [ reluctantly agreed to be placed on the slate
for the Louisiana Library Association election by a desperate nominating committee, I was embarrassed to admit it to fellow staff
members and especially to my husband. Of course I had to tell them eventually because [ didn’t want them to find out when the
ballots were sent out. Theirreaction was just as [had expected. “You’ve gottobe crazy!” they all hooted. *Y ou’ve barely recovered
from your term as AALL President.” The horrible part was that [ knew they were right. Trying to be optimistic, 1 assured the critics
that [ would lose since I had neither a long or illustrious history in LLA. “None of those folks know who I am,” I smiled brightly.
“That’sjustthe problem,” retorted my pal Betty Kern. “They won’tknow whatthey 're getting. By some fluke you'll probably win.”
Such compassion!

That water has long since flowed down the Mississippl, and Thave only amonth left to serve in whathas been a surprisingly
eventful and rewarding term as president of the Louisiana Library Association. Fortunately I was accompanied in this adventure
by another AALL member, Charlene Cain ofthe LSU Law Library, who has turned in a stellar performance as secretary. Thus having
reached the end of my career as a library association politician, I am ready to assume my new position as tiresome pontificator and
offerer of unwanted advice on any subject remotely connected to professional association activity. Since this is my maiden
publication in this new genre, my observations will probably fall closer to the truth than those presented later in my career, when
| have developed an ability to blather on endlessly without any reference to reality.

First I should explain that my reluctance to become involved in state library association affairs was based not only upon
concerns about the time and effort that would be required, but upon what might be a difficult adjustment from the rarified air of AALL
to the more down-to-earth attitudes of colleagues in Shreveport, Menroe, and New iberia, Louisiana. I feared that I would drive
everyone to distraction by constantly saying things like: “Well, the way we do it in AALL is [fill in the blank].” My suspicions
that the institutional culture and traditions of LLA were very different from AALL’s were soon born out. The membership of LLA
is only 1,600, and like that of other state associations, it comprises librarians and support staff from academic, school, public, and
special libraries, as well as very substantial numbers of public library trustees. Large numbers of members work and live in very
small towns and rural areas where resources and salaries are meager. For most the only opportunity to attend American Library
Association conferences occurs when the site is New Orleans.

Frugality isaruling principle in the Louisiana Library Association. Consequently, the mention of raising dues or conference
registration fees a few dollars is tantamount to declaring war. The association’s dues schedule is constructed so that the more a
librarian makes, the more she pays ($25 to §65). Many members pay their own dues, and employers who do pay have scarce dues
allotments to spread among their staffs. Trustees, whose dues are paid primarily by their public library system, are charged only
$20. The philosophy is that if higher dues are charged, membership will drop. Consequently, funds for carrying on the work of
the Association are severely limited. The 16 members of the executive board—eight officers and eight section chairs—drive to
the quarterly meetings spaced in towns around the state to try to be fair to everyone. Each person pays for his or her own lunch,
and few people request amileage reimbursement. Only a few committees meet face to face atany time other than the March annual
conference. A lions’s share of the conference planning and on-site work is carried out by members in the host city.

Perhaps the most obvious difference between AALL and LLA is the level of staff support. Until about eight years ago
ALA hadasingle employee, alibrarian designated “Executive Director,” who managed the Baton Rouge office, provided assistance
to the Board and the conference committee, disseminated the quarterly LLLA Bulletin and other communications, and maintained
an active relationship with ALA and other state associations. At that point, apparently because of concerns about finances and
differences among Board members about the role of the executive director, that position was eliminated. A non-librarian “office
- manager,” who would perform duties of a more clerical nature for a very modest salary, was hired. During my year as president-
elect, the incumbent president, a wonderful public librarian from the middle of the state, and I would often talk about the difficulty
of trying to lead an association without effective support. We were concerned about the inability of the Association to carry on
beneficial activities because of a serious lack of communication. Yet, we perceived many members had very low expectations for
LLA and seemed not to realize that we should be doing far more for them in terms of providing information, continuing education

opportunities, and advocacy. The President and I wished we could do something to improve the situation without causing serious
dissension among the membership and the elected leadership.
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As the saying goes, “Be careful what you wish for.” About a month after I took office, the fateful phone call came. Our
office manager was submitting her resignation for medical and personal reasons. Thus began a new adventure for our Executive
Committee—ourtwo vice-presidents, past president, secretary, parliamentarian, and [-—2 public, 1 school, ] academic, and two law
librarians. Now that I look back, I can’t believe how fortunate I was that this little group bonded immediately. Atour firstmeeting
we enthusiastically agreed that we had to find a way tore-establish the position of executive director. Weresolvedtohirea librarian
possessing an M.L.S., and our job description would include involvement with other professional associations, legislative
advocacy, and public relations and well as support for the Board, sections and committees. We took our proposal to the entire
Board, and everyone bought into our plan—adopting a budget that might require our going into our reserves for the short term
in order to support the executive director.

The fall quarter was not fun. The Executive Committee wasocc upied with everything relating to describing and advertising
our new position. A succession of part-time, temporary clerical assistants got out essential mailings under the guidance ofa retired
past-president who graciously stepped in to hold the office together. As luck would have it, our March annual conference had
a few years before been scheduled for Shreveport—about as far from my office in New Orleans as you can get. The Shreveport
medical librarian who had agreed to chair the conference long before the excitement of the executive director situation began,
stalwartly and good-naturedly kept his troops moving while his busy-body President nattered at him from 300 miles away. Forthe
rest of my days I shall owe this young man any favor he requests.

Another very bright spot in the year was LLA’s progress toward communicating more effectively with members. Our
enthusiastic young Automation and Technology Committee chair worked closely with a computer expert at LSU whom we
contracted with to develop and maintain our web site and to set up listservs for both our entire membership and various association
entities. As the Shreveport Conference took shape, our web wizards posted all the information about the program and local
arrangements that our members would need to know.

It was a happy day indeed in late January when our new executive director’s picture and biography were posted on our
web site. Our executive committee, which had served as search committee, feltextremely lucky toreceive the acceptance of Christy
Chandler, a2 7-year-old public librarian, who had earned her M.L.S. only a few years ago. Her enthusiasm, creativity, and initiative
had convinced us to be audacious in our choice. Our fellow members have greeted Christy warmly, and no threats to impeach the
officers have been heard. She is literally and figuratively cleaning the cobwebs out of our office, bringing our computer capability
up-to-speed, reporting and responding regularly to the Board, and planning like a house afire.

Our Shreveport Conference was a success. The three all-conference speakers whom I had gotten to select were all such
delights to be with that they made up for all the problems of the year. Betty Kern and Georgia Chadwick, my fellow staff members
and SCCLL members who were staying with me, joined me in entertaining our three illustrious sisters: Ann Symons, the president-
elect of ALA: Dr. Yvonne Chandler, U. of North Texas Library and Information Science professor and AALL activist; and Diane
Roberts, southern literary scholar and National Public Radio commentator. These three vivacious, committed women excited
everyone who heard them speak—Ann on intellectual freedom, Y vonne on recruitment for a diverse profession, and Diane on
southern writing. Don’t miss any opportunity that arises to get to know them and hear them speak.

Atthebeginning ofthis little piece I promised observations onmy LLA presidential experience as comparedtomy AALL
experience. The LLA year has caused me to marvel at the impressiveness of AALL as a professional organization. I have always
said that I wish more members ofthe legal community could witness AALL in action—everything from our Executive Board meetings
to the hard work of our many committees to the superb quality of our annual meeting. 1am sure that I shall never have the pleasure
ofknowing and working with a smarter, more committed, and more collegial group of peoplethan my fellow AALL members. AALL
is run in an extremely efficient and professional manner by our executive staff in Chicago. Justtry to keep an association going
for a good part of a year with an almost non-existent headquarters staff, and you will appreciate the incredible amount of work that
they perform and the benefits that they bring to us. AALL is also extremely fortunate to have such a strong financial base from
which to operate. It is very difficult to operate when the cost of offering a service or implementing a good plan prevents you from
moving forward.

The past yearhas certainly made me more aware ofhow fortunate we as law librarians are to be a partof the library community
that has extraordinary opportunities for professional growth and development. Compared to many other kinds of librarians, we
asagroup have good salaries and relatively good support for participating in AALL, its chapters, and its SIS’s. Wehavean incredible
support group among our colleagues and the communications technology to take advantage of it through our listservs and web
sites. Our government affairs activities on both the national and state levels have made our profession a powerful voice on the

information policy scene.

Just as Charlene Cain and I both learned a great deal from our year in LLA office, I think our AALL experience enabled
us to bring something to our in-state colleagues. We had both observed AALL in operation over the years and therefore knew
how a first class professional association supports its leadership and serves its members. That gave us the will to want to make
LLA find better ways to do those things, albeit on amuch smallerscale. [ know that my experience ontwo AALL executive director
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search committees helped me a great deal during LLA’s hiring process. As a veteran of many AALL Executive Board training
sessions and long-range planning sessions, I had been taught the proper roll of an association board and the way 1t gets things
done. 1 had been exposed to good program planning procedures and excellent financial reports. Perhaps it can be said that I never

appreciated how good AALL is until I had to apply all that it had taught me in another setting,
My final comment on my two presidential experiences may seem trite, but it is true nevertheless. What made both

experiences memorable and rewarding were the wonderful people whom I met, or got to know better and appreciate more. It was
good for meto learn far more about Louisiana libraries and librarians. Icannow confessthat [ expected torun into alotof provincial,
unimaginative people who mightresent having a former AALL president intruding into their association. I was very wrong about
that. The Louisiana librarians and trustees whom [ am now privileged to know better care very much about literacy, intellectual
freedom, serving the disadvantaged, promoting diversity in our profession, and convincing elected officials that libraries need more
support. As anative Marylander, | am proud to be a Louisiana librarian among colleagues who care very much about the people
whom they serve. I learned far more from them than they did from me,

--Carol Billings
Law Library of Louisianna

1997-98 SCCLL Officers and Board

CHAIR BoaArRD MEMBERS
GailWarren Kendal F. Svengalis
State Law Librarian State Law Librarian
Virginia State Law Library Rhode Island State Law Library
Supreme Crt. Bldg. Frank Licht Judicial Complex
100 N. 9th St, 2nd Flr. 250 Benefit St.
Richmond, VA 23219 Providence, RI 02903
(804) 786-2075 (401)277-3275

(1996-1999)
Vice CHAIR/CHAIR-ELECT

Jean M. Holcomb Anita Anderson
King County Law Library Law Librarian
516 3rd Avenue, Suite W621 Minnesota Office of Attorney General
Seattle, Washington 98104 445 Minnesota St.
(206) 296-0940 Suite 1050, NCL Tower

St. Paul, MIN 55101-2109

SECRETARY/TREASURER (612) 296-8152
(1995-1998)
Donna K. Bausch
Law Librarian . '
Norfolk Law Library Jaqueline Wright
1300 Dominion Tower Arkansas Supreme Court Law Library
Justice Bldg.

999 Waterside Dr.
Norfolk, VA 23510
(804) 622-2910

625 Marshall St.
Little Rock, Arkansas 72201-1080
(501)682-2147
(1997-2000)

IMMEDIATE PAST CHAIR

Frank Alan Hersch
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